
 October 18, 1987 
 
 NOTE FOR THE RECORD
 
 
Subject: Emergency in Northern Areas
 
 
It started raining from Tuesday, October 8 night and continued without break till October 12 and is still 
continuing with very short respites. Half the town is under 2-3 feet water while large parts of the town are 
without electricity or tap water for the last many days. The government has declared NAs as calamity area. C-
130 loaded with relief goods are awaiting fair weather to fly to Gilgit since October 16, 1987. 
 
The telephone/telegraph communication remained disrupted till October 15 and even now is restored for short 
periods of time only. 
 
The KKH along with all other roads leading to Baltistan, Hunza, Nagar, punyal, Gupis and Yasin remain 
blocked since October 9. The road to Hunza has been cleared for traffic from October 17. The KKH, Baltistan 
and Gupis roads are expected to remain closed for next ten days if no further landslides etc., take place. 
 
Frantic contacts, including personal visits, with the Colonel Staff FCNA, Director General FWO (Brig. Furrukh) 
and Deputy Commissioner Gilgit's (since Administrator was down country) best efforts since October 12, 
failed to get a helicopter for forty minutes to evacuate Bill stranded at Gakuch, until the FCNA Commander 
(Major General Bangash) happened to return to Gilgit from Baltistan on October 15th evening. As a special 
favour, he ordered one of the helicopters to come down from Skardu to lift Bill from Gakuch on Friday, 
October 16th. Thus Bill did not reach Gilgit till 1400 hours and missed the first three morning flights to 
Islamabad and so did SSK, who had Editors Luncheon to attend at Karachi on October 17, 1987. 
 
While locally, it was well nigh impossible to get a helicopter even on payment. Brig. Jan Nadir at two hours 
notice arranged from Islamabad, the use of FWO helicopter (parked at Gilgit helipad) for evacuating 
Operation Raleigh Venturers from Passu. Of course, they had the benefit of walkie talkie sets, whereas 
AKRSP was totally cut off from the rest of the world and even when Islamabad came to know of our plight, 
they could do nothing. Bill is still here because the flights have not been operating since the morning flights of 
October 16. It was heartening to receive Bob's cable from Geneva dated October 15 expressing sympathies 
for the destruction in Northern Areas. 
 
It might be worthwhile exploring prospects of getting facilities of helicopter use to AKRSP in emergencies on 
the same lines as the Ministry of Tourism gets a blanket facility for mountaineering expeditions in Northern 
Areas on payment. 


